MINUTES of a Meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held ‘online’ using Zoom Software on Monday 7th December 2020. 

PRESENT: Councillors W Bond (Chairman), P Goodyer, Mrs J Jackson, Mrs J Peters, S Peters and R Widdowson.
IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor Mrs J Wisson, District Councillor R J West, Mr R Lenton and eight members of the public.
1.             APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE, DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST & DISPENSATIONS   
                 Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors G    Addison and Mrs J Addison.  Councillor G Addison was unable to join the meeting for technology reasons.
   Councillors Mrs J Jackson and Mrs J Peters declared a ‘non statutory disclosable interest’ in Agenda Item No 12: Council Budget 2021/22 (as Members of the Holy Trinity PCC) and in the likelihood of discussion on a potential donation to the Church.  There were no requests for dispensations.
     2.        COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY & DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
                     County Councillor Julie Wisson

                     The meeting was advised that Cambridgeshire County and Peterborough City Councils, working alongside other agencies and organisations, had received £1.4m Winter Support grant from the Government which, it was planned, would be distributed using vouchers issued by schools. Winter Support Packages would be provided to ensure that no child was hungry over the school holidays but also that families and individuals who might struggle with other essential bills, such as utilities, could be supported. The scheme was also available to support families and individuals with other immediate needs, including other essential supplies and food, household energy and water bills, white goods such as fridges or cookers and boiler servicing and repairs.  Although 80% of the grant was aimed at children or families with children, the Councils have widened the remit to support a range of others in the community in need.  Councillor Wisson encouraged those who would like further information on the scheme to contact her or to complete the online form on the County Council’s website.
                     District Councillor Richard West
   Councillor West reminded the meeting to contact him for advice and information on the District Council’s position on ‘Planning for the Future’ – the Government’s White Paper.  Further to consultation on the Proposed New Holding Stack for Luton Airport arrivals, Councillor West indicated that he supported the Parish Council’s position as agreed at the last meeting.  Lastly, Councillor West reported that meetings were continuing at the District Council using ‘online meeting software’.
   Regarding an item later in the meeting, a resident thanked Mr Lenton for the work he had undertaken to maintain and allow free movement on public footpaths on his land in the Parish. 
             3.       MINUTES 
          The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 2nd November 2020 were approved as a correct record and would be signed by the Chairman at the next ordinary meeting.  
4.       COLLEGE FARM FOOTPATH
          The Chairman invited Mr Robert Lenton from College Farm to describe to the meeting his proposals for the creation, diversion and extinguishment of footpaths on land around the farm.  Principally, the objective was to move current cross field paths to field edges and away from farm buildings and avoid potential health and safety issues for walkers when heavy farm vehicles were being used in the yard.   In detail, Public Footpath No 4 would be extinguished and the line of Public Footpaths 5 and 8 moved to the field edge.  A new footpath would be created to link Footpath Nos 5 and 8 to create a circular route.   The new footways would be permanent grassed paths rather than muddy routes across a cultivated field.  Mr Lenton reported that Cambridgeshire County Council supported the proposed changes.  
          In discussion, Councillors were pleased to note that the proposed new footpath was marginally longer than the one to be extinguished and offered the opportunity for a circular walk, that the Permissive Path would remain unchanged and that the new footpath would comprise a strip 2 metres wide.  Comments made in respect the protection of birds and hedges were responded to by Mr Lenton.  Having commended the positive impact of the proposals and the benefit they offered to the Parish, Councillors 

           RESOLVED 
               that proposals to vary the public footpath routes and arrangements around College Farm, Great Paxton be approved.
        [On another subject, Mr Lenton indicated his support for the suggestion of a new dog waste bin at the entrance to Manor Farm.]

5.      PLANNING MATTERS: UPDATE ON CURRENT APPLICATIONS
                       i        Proposed Two Storey Side Extension, Recladding to Existing, Pitched Roof to Entrance Hall and Detached Garage (Revised), 101 High Street (20/01446/HHFUL):gh Street (20/01446/HHFULH Reported that the application was ‘still in progress’.
                       ii    
Variation of Condition 1 (Temporary Time Period 5 Years) to seek retention of a modular building for a further period of 5 years at Great Paxton School, Mount Pleasant (20/00653/S73):  It was noted that this application had been approved by the District Council on 16th November 2020.
                       iii       31 High Street, Rethatching of Property (20/01980/LBC): Reported that this application was ‘still in progress’.
                       iv       14 High Street, Front Extension to Single Garage (20/02086/HHFUL): Reported that this application was still ‘in progress’.

              6.      NEW BRIDGE/CYCLE PATH: UPDATE
As part of an update on the Bridge Project, the Clerk confirmed that ‘River Lane’ was the responsibility of the Highways Authority, that Public Footpath No 1 was a public right of way for which the County Council was responsible and that the land between the end of the footpath and the river was in private ownership.   Advice on the process for the adoption of a new Bridge was still awaited.  
As it was suggested that The Offords Parish Council had made progress with their scheme and were undertaking the adoption process and maintenance plan themselves, the Clerk undertook to contact them for details.  

Councillor Widdowson expressed some reticence about the project given uncertainty around the implications it might have for the Parish Council.   He commented that the Parish Council might wish to consider putting in place a ‘Parish Development Plan’ to guide future policy direction and decisions of this nature.  

              7.      APPLICATION FOR CIL STRATEGIC FUNDING
Having been apprised of the opportunity to apply for grant from the District Council’s Strategic CIL Fund, the Parish Council 
RESOLVED

that an application for funding be submitted with a view to the provision of Adult Gym Equipment on Saxon Green and a replacement Children’s Trapeze Bar for the Play Space.
              8.      LHI APPLICATION 2020/21: UPDATE
          Councillors were reminded that a meeting with a CCC Engineer to discuss the proposed traffic calming measures in the High Street would take place on 9th December at 10am.

              9.      REQUEST FOR DONATION: MAGPAS AIR AMBULANCE & HUNTINGDONSHIRE CAB

          Having discussed the merits of the two organisations from whom approaches had been received, it was 

                        RESOLVED

                             that, in accordance with the Parish Council’s Grants Policy, a donation of £50 be made to   Magpas Air Ambulance. 

            10.      REPORT 
          Councillor Mrs Jackson reported on her attendance at the Briefing held for Huntingdonshire Local Councils by the Police & Crime Commissioner for Cambridgeshire.  This took place on 9th November.  Copies of the Presentation and Notes taken during the event have been circulated to Councillors.    In summary, Mrs Jackson mentioned that the briefing had been well supported by Councils, that there had been an open exchange of views and that subjects such as a potential reduction in PCSOs, the Police Budget, Neighbourhood Watch and Speed watch had been discussed.  Of most concern to Councils was the significant increase in speed used by vehicles particularly on Fen roads. It was suggested that flashing speed boards had been successful in moderating driver behaviour.  There was also a presentation to raise awareness of scams.   Mrs Jackson concluded that it had been a highly informative meeting, but she was unsure how regular they would be. 

            11.      UPDATES
a. Community Shop: It was reported that the Shop had begun to open earlier in the morning and had attracted an increased footfall largely due to a new newspaper supplier.    The shop had begun to offer Christmas fayre including vegetables, meat and Christmas cards.  The Lighting Up event in the village had doubled sales during the evening and led to an increase in food orders for Christmas.  It was hoped to open later in the afternoon during January and February, but this would depend on the number of volunteers available.  A new accountant had been appointed so the accounts were now up to date.  Notwithstanding all the positive news, 2021 would still present a challenge financially especially if the budget was to be realised.  
b. Speed watch: Nothing to report.  Speed watch had not been operational of late due to Covid restrictions, but it was hoped to resurrect the Team in the New Year.
c. Vandalism to Bus Stop: Replacement Glass - Councillor Mrs Peters reported that a glass panel had been vandalised and shattered in the Bus Shelter.   All had been cleared promptly.  As there were now two panels missing, the Clerk undertook to try and establish who was responsible for their replacement.  
d. Dementia Friendly Community: Nothing new to report.  It was agreed to revisit the subject in the new year.
e. Dog Waste Bin: Transfer from the Recreation Ground to the High Street – Further to the Minutes of the last meeting, the Clerk reported that the Recreation Ground Committee was content to relocate the dog waste bin away from the Allotments space on the Recreation Ground but wished to retain it for use themselves as the area was popular with dog walkers.  In those circumstances and given the interest in placing a bin opposite the Manor Farm entrance at The Offords end of the High Street, Councillors agreed to revisit the situation at their March 2021 meeting in the light of the financial position at the year end. 
f. Saxon Green: Routine Inspection - Nothing to report. 

g. Highways, Footpaths, Trees etc: Nothing new to report.  The tree survey requested by the Parish Council at their last meeting had been undertaken that day.  
              12.    COUNCIL BUDGET 2021/22
                  Following discussion at the last meeting, the Council discussed an updated estimated budget for the next financial year (a copy of which was circulated in advance to Councillors).  Given doubt as to the legality of the donation made to the PCC Holy Trinity Church and uncertainty whether the Parish Council would be able to make the payment in future, it was agreed to retain the sum of £1250 unallocated in the budget for the time being.   The Clerk was requested to seek further definitive advice to help the Parish Council make a final decision   on the matter. Mindful that the Parish Council had received a VAT Return of £3471 in 2019/20, it was
                        RESOLVED
a. that the proposed budget for 2021/22 be approved; and 
b.  that a sum of £2000 be transferred from the Community Account to the Business Reserve (Saxon Green) Account for future investment on Saxon Green.
13.    FINANCE MATTERS       
                       Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 30th November and the card payments made since the last meeting, it was

                 RESOLVED

   a.     that the following payments be approved – 
                                   23rd Nov: Cartridge People-2 x replacement b/w Ink Cartridges            £41.79

                                   1st Nov/1st Dec: CGM Group (November & December)                           £520              

                                   4th Nov: Balfour Beatty (Street Light Maintenance)                                  £144.90

                                   13th Nov: PKF Accountants (External Audit)                                                £240

                                   7th December: Salary, Reimbursement of expenses, 
                                   Working at Home Allowance and HMRC payment                                      £558                                  

                                   7th December: SLCC Annual Membership Renewal from 1st January     £112
b. that the Bank Reconciliation Statement to 30th October 2020 be signed and verified at the next ordinary meeting; and
c. that the conclusions and satisfactory report of the External Auditor 2019/20 be received.

            14.        DATE OF NEXT MEETING(S)
                          RESOLVED

                               that meetings of the Parish Council be held at 8pm on Monday 18th January and 15th  March and at 7.30pm on 17th May 2021.  
                                                                                        Chairman

